Your President’s Perspective, 2015
As I read over the minutes of the past year’s Executive Board Meetings, it is clear that it was another Year of the Building.

We took actions that followed the recommendations in the Capital Needs Assessment we had commissioned last year. We accomplished two large projects. 

First, in preparation for restroom construction and reconstruction, the first floor was stabilized under the social hall. Then the restrooms under the turret were reconstructed as one and a new ADA restroom was created out of a portion of the social hall. 

The second major project was the tuck pointing of the foundation, repair of the concrete blocks in part of back foundation wall, refurbishing of the bulkhead walls, and removal of ineffective asphalt rain aprons followed by installation of new concrete ones. 

Considerable time has also been spent pondering what to do about the water incursion that results from the driveway sending water under the office and then through the foundation at the foot of the basement stairs. 

I believe that Phyllis Agan would approve of the building improvements she supported through her behest to us.
The Trustees met separately from the Executive Board to pursue the two major projects. This is the first time in my nine year tenure that what seems to be implied in the By Laws--that the Trustees meet separately--has occurred. I have tasked the Trustees with conducting a stewardship campaign for next year.
The new sign reading “United Church of Ludlow / Serving God and Community Since 1792 / All Are Welcome” inspired by the 220th Birthday Celebration and the Membership Committee, was installed before the ground froze last winter. The sign was supported in part through a significant memorial gift and other smaller gifts. Trustee Andy Ohotnicky headed the project, and when warmth returned constructed the white flower box around the bottom of the sign. Anne Oakes and Andy planted beautiful flowers and kept them watered all summer. Thank you both.
Other important projects included: relighting the old sermon message board on the left front corner of the building, repairing the glass in the right garage door, replacing missing slates on the roof, cleaning the carpets, and electrical work to rewire the sanctuary lights, install new lighting for pulpit and organ areas, and light the belfry at night.
One of my colleagues on the Windham-Union Association Executive Committee pricks our consciences by saying that our idolatry is our buildings. That is to say that the important and good work we do in preserving our building also detracts our attention and energy from the less tangible work Christ calls us to pursue. Just this morning the radio reported that the Pew Trust’s latest survey of 35,000 people indicated a continuing and more rapid decline of religiosity in the country. The essence of being a church is becoming more difficult.
Following are some positive elements and events we need to celebrate:

This year our Mission/Outreach was sent to the Black River Good Neighbor Services and to the Malayka House. Special offerings taken at the service of Tenebrae and Harvest Home and canned foods were also sent to BRGNS. Individual donations were sent through the church to Malayka House and the Heifer Project. Significant individual contributions were also sent to Nepal for earth quake relief through Church Wold Service. 
 Though we did not have one last year, we will have had a Church Community Dinner led by Pat Liao on the evening preceding the Annual Meeting. Thank you Pat and all who helped.

Sandy Peplau organized and directed the dramatic presentation of “Caroling, Caroling” for our Christmas Eve Candle Light service. Thank you Sandy.
Pastor Harpster led us in a Lenten study of fears that assail us and how our faith prepares us to confront “the Tiger.” These sessions resulted in some deep sharing of our personal faith journey experiences. Thank you Don for leading us even while your eyes were giving you a very difficult time.
We tolled our bell in solidarity with and sent a letter of support to the Emanuel African Methodist Episcopal Church of Charleston, South Carolina following the murder of their pastor and church members.
The Women of the Church purchased a badly needed vacuum cleaner to replace the completely worn out one. Thank you ladies for your faithfulness.

We thank secretary Sandra Russo for continued dedicated service while suffering serious pain following a fall.
We celebrated the miracle of Johanna Harpster’s kidney transplant with a joyful service and hymn sing while Don was at her side. Thank you Sandy Peplau, Laura Lienhard, George Thomson, Ed Boadway, and Judy Edwards for putting together the service with little warning. Ginny and I were privileged to stand watch with Don for the duration of the surgery. I testify that many members sent up ardent prayers for days following the service and emails that notified those not at the service. Hallelujah, a life redeemed!
Special thanks to Deacons Kathy Doyle and Brenda Dansingburg and Trustee Dick Dansingburg for faithfully completing your terms of office!

I report, sadly, that we have likely experienced our last August flea market and luncheon. The leaders are tired and new blood has not come forth to take over. Thank you, Women of the Church, for years of service and the ongoing purchases made possible by the flea market to support our weekly needs: paper towels, toilet paper, coffee, bags, table cloths and other supplies that so few of us even knew about.
I pray I might convince some of you to get out beyond this congregation to Windham-Union Association meetings to experience some of what the wider Church is doing.  Failing that, I import something colleague Jeanne Zammataro brought back from the General Synod:
Be the Church: Protect the environment. Care for the poor. Forgive often. Reject racism. Fight for the powerless. Share earthly and spiritual resources.  Embrace diversity. Love God. Enjoy this life.
Yours in Christ’s Love,

Bob Kottkamp

